EESTI MUINSUSKAITSE SELTS

(ESTONIAN HERITAGE SOCIETY - EHS)

ACTIVITY REPORT 2003

The main activities of the EHS during the year 2003:

· Commemorating the pupils and teachers who perished in the War of Independence in Tallinn, a memorial service at the Monument for the War of Independence on 3 January.

· Award ceremony on 9 January in the Tallinn School of Technology to award the 27 best “Country Homes”.

· Mati Karmin, a sculptor and member of the EHS, introduced his design – a sculpture of St.John, which he presented as a gift to the Tori congregation.  The monument was opened on 20 August in Tori with donations from the EHS members and the general public.

· Discussions with Lord Carlisle from the UK to open a memorial plaque in the church of the Holy Spirit in Tallinn to the 111 British marines who perished in the Baltic sea during 1918-1919.  The discussion was a continuation to the talks that had begun already in 2000.  As a result the memorial plaque was opened in the church on 20 July.  The memorial service was attended by high-ranking officials in the British Royal Navy.

· On 30 January a photo exhibition about the history of the EHS was opened in the Pärnu Museum.  The exhibition also included some flags and coats-of-arms that the Chairman of the EHS had designed for Pärnu and the county.

· On 2 February a celebration of the anniversary of the Tartu Peace Treaty.

· On 5 February meeting with the congregation members of the Holy Spirit church in the premises of the EHS.

· On 24 February opening of a memorial made of black granite to the victims of the World War II in Tori.

· Celebration of the Day of Independence.

· On 9 March commemorating the day when the Soviet army bombed Tallinn in 1944, a memorial service in Siselinna cemetery, an evening concert in St.Nicolas church.  (In 2004 a special postmark was designed for the occasion of the 60 years from the bombing of Estonian towns by the Soviet military).

· On 13 April a memorial service to commemorate the 50 years from the death of Commander-in Chief Johan Laidoner in Tori church.

· Organising the Heritage Protection Month from 18 April to 18 May: almost every day members of the EHS organised various events in all Estonia: guided walks to churches and cemeteries, voluntary maintenance work, lectures, exhibitions, concerts, doors-open days in the studios of artists.

· On the occasion of the 15th anniversary of the Estonian Heritage Society a conference was organised in Tallinn, titled “On our way to the Future”, accompanied by a photo exhibition.

· On 23 April 650 years passed from the beginning of the fight for freedom, the Jüriöö uprising.  The EHS celebrated this event with a meeting in Jüriöö park, that was attended by the citizens, the Tallinn City government, members of the Parliament and the Defence Forces.

· 24 April – commemoration day, genocide against the Armenians.  A special photo exhibition “Historic monuments in Karabah” was opened.  A concert in St.John’s church of armenian spiritual songs.

· On 2-3 May a competition for young guides was organised in the Tallinn City Museum.  EHS awarded the best three guides and their teachers with medals and diplomas.

· A special competition for young learners from 1-9 grades was organised in co-operation with the Cultural Heritage Department of the Tallinn City Government and the magazine “Hea Laps” (Good Child).  The total of 123 works were submitted from different parts of Estonia.  The best competitors were awarded.

· On 8 May the Heritage Club of the Tallinn City Museum celebrated its 40th anniversary.  The EHS congratulated its co-operators with award letters.

· On 10 May the EHS congratulated the President of Estonia on his 70 birthday and awarded the president with its medal.

· On 25 May the EHS in co-operation with the Estonian Society of Finnish War Veterans placed a memorial plaque in three languages to the wall of the Narva castle to commemorate the Finnish soldiers who had fought for the independence f Estonia in 1919.

-
On 22 June a traditional Independence fire was lit in Tori, and the flame was carried to every town and community in Estonia the following day.  On 23 June the Victory Day was celebrated in all Estonia.  Võidupüha or Victory Day is an Estonian public holiday, which has been celebrated on 23 June every year since 1919. Victory Day recalls the decisive battle during the War of Independence in which the Estonian military forces and their allies defeated the German forces who sought to re-assert Baltic-German control over the region. Today, Võidupüha also marks the contributions of all Estonians in their fight to regain and retain their independence. 

· A lot of voluntary work was carried out under the guidance of the Committee of the Industrial Monuments.  During May-October a unique trade wagon was restored by the Museum-Railwas that was built in 1889-1900 in Russia.  Another trade wagon on a wooden frame was acquired by the museum, it was restored and put on wheels in Lavassaare.  From August to November an exhibition was open in Lavasaare “100 Years of Valga-Mõniste Railway “.  A special postcard was published on the occassion.  In co-operation with the Gulbene-Aluksne railway in Latvia and FEDECRAIL a renovation project of the steam engine Ka-4-332 was initiated in the framework of “Steam RailNet”.  The Total of 2500 visitors came to the museum in the year 2003.

· A military tank T-34/85 was restored by the Museum of Independence and several historic transport vehicles were repainted with kind assistance from the Estonian Railway.

· The year 2003 marked the second anniversary of independent operation for the Centre of Sustainable Renovation, that started out as a subsidiary of the EHS.  The work has progressed well, the Centre has established itself as an information centre promoting sustainable renovation of wooden houses and the living standards in historic wooden areas in Tallinn.  The Centre organised a number of training courses for traditional working methods and for the use of traditional materials and tools.  The short courses that the Centre organises for property owners and entrepreneurs have proved to be very popular and successful.  The centre has regular consultations every Wednesday, but is open for visitor on all working days.  As a new development a special shop selling restoration material has been opened.  The Centre also participated in a special TV show on national television promoting heritage conservation.  The Centre has regular contact with both national and local media.  The web-page of the Centre is regularly visited for consultations and information.

· A subsidiary of the EHS, Viljandimaa Heritage Society, published an overview of its activities during the past 15 years, including the history of the EHS in general.

· The Academic Heritage Society of Tartu published a similar booklet about the history of their society and members.

· Some drawbacks appeared in connection with the Youth Committee organising a summer school in 2003, when the funding allocated to them by the EHS was not totally used as foreseen. The EHS Board has drawn the relevant conclusions to secure that such incidents will be avoided in the future.

· The year 2003 was celebrated as the year of the Estonia flag.  The EHS played a vital role in returning the national colours to the status of the official banner of Estonia.  To mark the year of the Estonian flag the Chairman of the EHS designed a number of flags, coats-of-arms and medals upon their request to the Defence Forces and the police, but also to the Catholic School in Tartu on their 10th anniversary.  The EHS published a special postcard with the Estonian flag.

· The EHS issued special Christmas stamps, depicting St.Birgitta.

· The year 2003 marked the 130th anniversary of Konstantin Päts, first President of Estonia, and the 120th anniversary of Johan Laidoner, Commander-in-Chief.  The EHS designed and published three special postcards and stamps to mark these occasions.

